LITTLE WENLOCK PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 12TH MARCH, 2007, AT 8.00 p.m. IN THE VILLAGE HALL, LITTLE WENLOCK.

PRESENT: 
Councillors Mr. G. Chancellor in the Chair, Mrs. H. Betts, 

Miss J. Seymour and Mr. J. Roberts.

Mr. J. F. Marcham – Parish Clerk

635) APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies.

636) DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Cllr. J. Seymour declared a personal interest in Item 5b.

637) MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 12TH FEBRUARY 2007.

It was resolved that the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 12th February be confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

638) CLERK’S REPORT

Council’s Assets
The list of assets drawn up by the Clerk was accepted with the addition of the playing field and barn for which the Council are Custodial Trustees.  The Clerk will obtain a copy of the Title Deeds.  Cllr Betts will confirm the number of street lights and light fittings belonging to the Council.

May Election
The Clerk informed the Council that he will be attending a meeting organised by T&W’s Returning Officer on Friday 16th April and will collect the nomination papers for provision to candidates. In view of the forthcoming UK Coal application, it was felt to be particularly important to secure a candidate from New Works. The Chairman and Cllr. Betts will talk to Mrs Walker.

Annual Meeting
The Council agreed a time schedule for speakers at the Annual Meeting. Cllr. Chancellor will draft the Parish Council’s Annual Report and Cllr. Betts will provide notes on CRed and Candles to assist.

Highways
1. The Clerk reported that a road sweeping schedule had been received. 

2. The Clerk reported that gulley emptying would not take place until September.  The Council felt that the present state of the gulleys made this unacceptable and that T&W should be requested to empty them at the earliest possible opportunity to prevent further flooding.

3. The Clerk informed the Council that T&W were investigating the use of solar and wind generated warning signs and that if successful will roll out a programme during the 07/08 financial year.

4. The Clerk reported that T&W will install flood warning signs until the time that a significant drainage scheme can be put in place on Coalmoor Road where frequent flooding occurs.

5. The Clerk reported T&W’s explanation for not allowing the snow ploughing to take place on Friday 9th February was that the request was made around 18.30hrs and it was felt that to be inadvisable for this operation to be undertaken in the dark.  Since the Council understands several requests were made to T&W after lunch on that day, the Clerk will seek  further clarification of issue from T&W.

6. The Clerk took the Council through the main bullet points of Steve Welling’s T&W Council response to a variety of highway issues:

a) The Clerk will write to T&W and request a weight restriction on the road from the Forest Glen to Little Wenlock to restrict HGVs using this narrow road.

b) White lining will be investigated as part of the next routine inspection and if required work will be done in late spring or early summer.

c) Signage at the junction of Dog in the Lane and Coalmoor Road will be investigated.

d) T&W will carry out a traffic count in October 2007 to ascertain the current traffic flows and determine what, if any, further traffic calming action would be appropriate. 

e) T&W are currently considering rural gateway features and Little Wenlock would be considered along with other requests.

f) T&W are aware of the situation at Coalmoor Road and have regularly patched the potholed section, they will continue to monitor the condition and undertake appropriate maintenance work.

7.
Cllrs. Roberts and Seymour reported that the finger post at the junction of Huntington Lane and Dog in the Lane needed attention.

8.
Cllr. Roberts said that the new Council would need to sort out the problem of gulley emptying and road sweeping and that he would assist by plotting the gulleys on a map.

9.
The Clerk was requested to create a spread sheet to record the concerns over the highways and to plot actions taken by both the Parish Council and T&W Council in order to monitor progress and highlight works long outstanding.

St Lawrence Churchyard
It was agreed that the Parish Council should be involved in the proposed development group on the churchyard and the Clerk will put a request for a member to be appointed to the group to the new Council in May.

Calor Gas Village of the Year
It was agreed not to enter this year.

639) Planning

a) Planning application EMG/W2007/0244/(Full Planning): Retrospective garden works including levelling of ground, laying of patio and erection of retaining wall: Applicant Mr M.A. Pritchard of Fair Acre, Church Lane, Little Wenlock.

While the Parish Council is fundamentally opposed in principle to retrospective planning applications, in this case it was agreed to raise no objections.

b)  Planning application AR/W2007/0247/(Full Planning): Erection of replacement conservatories to front and rear of existing property: Applicant Mr & Mrs R. Norry of Greymist, New Works Lane, Wellington.


     Cllr. J. Seymour declared a personal interest and did not take part in any 
     discussion or decision.


The Parish Council saw this as a useful tidying up of the present site and, provided that there were no objections from local residents, agreed to support the scheme.

c) Proposed Restoration Scheme at Coalmoor DP Site submitted by Bowman Planton Ltd., consultants for Veolia.


The Parish Council welcomed this long overdue submission which was felt to be appropriate for the site. However, the Clerk was to request the Borough to obtain a detailed schedule from the applicant to ensure sowing can be completed by August 2007.  The Clerk will also write to the Authority to request close monitoring of the restoration and to keep the Council informed of any deviation from the plan in accordance with the agreed restoration.

d)  Planning application EA/W2007/0286 (Full Planning):  Erection of single storey rear extension to existing dwelling:  The Stone House, Little Wenlock.  Applicant: Mr Keith Aldin. 

e)
Planning application EA/W2007/0287 (Full Planning):  Erection of single storey to existing dwelling Listed Building Consent:  The Stone House, Little Wenlock.  Applicant: Mr Keith Aldin.

The Parish Council agreed to raise no objection to the either of these applications as long as there are were no objections from local residents and all the building materials used were appropriate to the existing listed building.

f)  Future planning application by Coal UK to extract coal in New Works.


To avoid prejudicing any future Public Inquiry representations, it was agreed that the Parish Council would not venture any opinion on the present proposals until a planning application had been received and considered.

640) TO RECEIVE REPORTS ON BOROUGH LIAISON
No reports were received.

641) TO RECEIVE INDIVIDUAL REPORTS FROM COUNCILLORS
Benchwalks
Cllr. Chancellor reported that everything was in hand for the opening. However Rights of Way officers had not done anything about the access to the benches.  Cllr. Chancellor reported that the project would come in within the budget set and that the Benchwalks pages were already live on the Parish website.

Candles Liaison Committee
It was noted that footpaths need to be designated rights of way on both the Candles and Smalley Hill sites and that a meeting had been promised to sort this out.

It was agreed that the Clerk will write to T&W concerning a possible link between Stoney Hill and Smalley Hill regarding waste from the Monsanto site in South Wales.

The next meeting will take place on 25th April at 6 pm.

North Telford Rights of Way Project
Cllr. Betts reported on the minutes of the last meeting.  She said that we had paid into the project for 6 years and that there was now a large backlog of work.  It was agreed to pay no more into the project until the matter had been resolved.  The Clerk will write to Ian Gough explaining this and expressing our desire to see a replacement for Bob King appointed to maintain the project.

The Clerk will also inform Rights of Way Officer, Andrew Careless of the current dangerous nature of a footpath access to Swan Farm and request urgent remedial work.

It was agreed that Sheila Hutchison’s availability to continue as the footpaths representative should be put to the new Parish Council.

C Red Group
The Parish Council agreed to pay for two energy monitors costing £30 and for a delegate to attend a Conference in Chester on 14th April at a cost of £35.  The Council also recorded hat it would look favourably on future funding support for the group.

Dog Waste Bags
It was agreed that it was up to individual people to meet their own responsibilities in removing their dog’s waste and that the Council would not provide waste bags.

Playing Field Contract
It was agreed to accept the quotation from K. Smith Contracting Services for the grounds maintenance work at Little Wenlock Playing Field for 2007.  It was noted that the contractor has supplied completed risk assessment forms for each different type of operation on the site.

642) FINANCE 

The following payments were authorised:

John F. Marcham

Clerk’s salary





£122.40

Customs & Revenue

Tax on clerk’s salary




£34.52

John F. Marcham

Clerk’s Expenses




£95.57

Soc. Of Local Council Clerks





Updates on “Working with your Council”

£25.00

Greenoak Designs

Routed lettering for bench backs


£982.00

Hilary Betts


C Red expenses




£65.00

Auditors

It was agreed to continue retaining John Nicholls as the internal auditor for 2007.

The external auditor for 2007 set by the Audit Commission will be UHY Hacker Young.

Current Financial Balances
The Clerk presented the balances to the Council as follows:

Bank Balances stand at: 

Community Account 10584258 - £1,037.12 with all cheques cleared.

Deposit Account 80850985 - £8,471.90

643) DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS.

The next Parish Council meeting will take place on Monday 2nd April at 8.00 p.m. in the Village Hall.

The Parish Council’s Annual Open Meeting will take place on Monday 23rd April at 7.30 p.m. in the Village Hall.
